ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, June 28, 2016
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

5 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair 


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Capt. Nick Couch
4.  Neal Dukes 




4. Joe Rogerson
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)



6.  Craig A. Karsnitz 




7.  Joe C. Johnson 



 
8.  Steven M. Kendus 




9.  Dale R. Scuse





The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:00 PM.

Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made, seconded and passed unanimously to approve the May 31, 2016 meeting minutes as written.

ANNOUNCEMENT

Director Saveikis announced that H.B. #401 passed the House and the Senate to increase hunting and trapping license fees and establish a Conservation Access Pass for state wildlife areas effective July 1, 2017.  The Pass would be purchased by non-hunters for vehicles to access state wildlife areas, but provided free to hunters with their annual hunting license.  Director Saveikis thanked the Council, hunters, bird watchers and all users committed to wildlife conservation for their support with this legislation. 
Agenda Item 2.  Spring Turkey Harvest Summary (Joe Rogerson).

Joe Rogerson, program manager, presented a summary of the 2016 Spring Turkey Season.  The 2016 season yielded 706 birds, which is a new state record surpassing the previous record of 687 birds established in 2014.  Delaware residents harvested 667 turkeys, whereas hunters from nine other states harvested the remaining 39 birds of which 16 hunters were from Pennsylvania and 12 from Maryland.  Turkeys were harvested in 17 of the 18 wildlife management zones.  Three zones stood out as turkey “hot spots” - Zones 4 and 6 in western Kent County and Zone 11 between Seaford and Georgetown in Sussex County.  The only zone where no turkeys were harvested was Wildlife Management Zone 1A in New Castle County north of I-95/295. This year, 86.3% of the turkeys were harvested from private land.  Twenty different publicly-owned lands had at least one turkey harvested, with Redden State Forest having the highest public-land harvest followed by Norman G. Wilder Wildlife Area.  Additional highlights of the 2016 turkey season included the harvest of 36 “non-typical” turkeys, consisting of gobblers with more than one beard and one turkey with two spurs on each of its legs, the latter being the first turkey harvested in Delaware with multiple spurs on a leg since Delaware opened turkey hunting in 1991.  Of the birds with multiple beards, the majority had two beards, ten had three beards and three had four beards.  The longest beard was 14.5 inches, the longest spurs were just less than two inches and the heaviest tom was 26 pounds.  
Mr. Rogerson provided copies of his presentation to the Council members and audience.

Agenda Item 3.  Proposed Wildlife and Hunting Regulation Changes (Director David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis stated that the Division is considering statewide regulation and wildlife area rule changes to provide additional, biologically-sustainable hunting and trapping opportunities as added value to hunters and trappers. The goal is to publish the proposed wildlife and hunting regulation changes in the State Register on September 1, 2016, with a public hearing held in late September for the regulation changes to be effective by mid-winter, but there are new and numerous procedural steps under the Administrative Procedures Act that could likely extend this schedule.  

The proposed wildlife and hunting regulation changes are:

· Close the wild quail season
· Establish a longer pen-raised released quail season
· Allow .17 - .22 pellet or rim fire rifles for rabbit hunting (same allowed for gray squirrels)

· Extend the gray squirrel season to the second Saturday in February

· Establish a second youth deer hunting day for the last Saturday in September

· Eliminate the beaver bag limit

· Open raccoon trapping season in Kent and Sussex Counties on December 1st
· Allow pellet or rim fire rifles for the take of raccoons and opossums (same regulation as for gray squirrels)

· Review and potentially change muskrat season extension severe weather criteria

· Possibly extend turkey season a 5th week

· Prohibit the use of drones on Division owned or managed lands without written authorization from the Director.

Additionally, the Division will separately evaluate the following proposed wildlife area rule changes, which could be effective for the 2016/2017 hunting and trapping seasons:
· In lottery areas, allow use of layout blinds to hunt waterfowl within designated agricultural fields that do not contain waterfowl blinds/pits

· Open additional areas to waterfowl hunting on wildlife areas where not historically allowed such as at Midlands and Eagles Nest
· Allow deer hunters to leave temporary stands on non-lottery wildlife areas until the end of the season instead of requiring them to be carried in and out daily

· Expand trapping opportunities on upland areas to all areas that currently have marsh trapping leases.
· Expand small game hunting opportunities to include extra weeks in January that had been closed on some areas due to perceived deer hunting conflicts

· Standardize many wildlife area rules, regulations, and seasons to make more consistent and understandable for hunters and non-hunters.  

Agenda Item 5.  Director Update (David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis stated that the hunting and trapping license fee increases and Conservation Access Pass requirements under House Bill 401 passed by the General Assembly would not become effective until July 1, 2017.  The Conservation Access Pass would be issued free with the purchase of a hunting license.  

Director Saveikis announced that Substitute Bill No. 1 for House Bill 289 passed both the House and the Senate to allow deer hunting on five specified Sundays on private lands at landowner discretion and on those public lands as may be designated by government agencies.  Deer hunting would be allowed on one Sunday in each of the months of October, December, and January and on two Sundays in the month of November.  Any governmental agency that proposes to allow Sunday hunting on public lands would have to provide the opportunity for public comment before establishing the locations and times of Sunday deer hunting.  
Director Saveikis distributed to Council members a memorandum he sent to the General Assembly extending the time for Delaware to join the Interstate Wildlife Violator Compact by an additional three years as allowed by state law.  This state law provided an initial three years for Delaware to join approximately 45 other states in a national compact that requires the revocation of hunting, fishing or trapping licenses if revoked in any of these member states due to hunting, fishing or trapping violations.   To join the Compact, the Division would have needed to update their electronic license system by July 2016 to integrate with the national electronic Compact data base.  This process was started a few years ago with the State of Delaware’s exclusive e-government vendor to develop a new license system, but the State did not renew their contract.  The Division then evaluated retrofitting its existing license system and there were significant technological limitations, resulting in the Division again exploring the development of a  new electronic license system, but dedicated funding (not hunting license revenues) is needed to cover  the estimated cost of at least  a million dollars.  

Director Saveikis distributed to Council members the new 2016/2017 Delaware Hunting & Trapping Guide, which now includes waterfowl season dates.  

A motion was made by Councilman Burris and seconded by Councilman Kendus to formally endorse using the August 30 Council meeting to consider public comment regarding Sunday deer hunting on state wildlife areas.  The motion passed unanimously.

PLEASE NOTE THAT ALL FUTURE COUNCIL MEETINGS WILL BEGIN AT 7:00 PM

AGENDA FOR THE 8/30/2016 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Sunday Hunting on Wildlife Areas (David E. Saveikis and Rob Hossler).

3. Hunter Registration App. (Joe Rogerson).
4. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion carried and approved and the meeting adjourned at 8:10 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
